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Board of Selectmen

February 18, 2010 Meeting Minutes

At the Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) Springfield Office
Select Board Members Present:  Chairman Elaine Puleo, Al Springer, and J. April Stein.
Also present:  Town Administrator Rebecca Torres, Administrative Secretary Leslie Bracebridge, recording.

DEP Officials: Eva Tor, Ben Fish, Dave Scanick, and Richard Green.
Licensed Site Professional from O’Reilly, Talbot & Okun:  Jim Okun.
Meeting opened at 10:40 AM

Eva:  Division Director Kristin Lacroix is working on the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) for an initial 12-month extension of a negotiated cost recovery agreement of American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) funds used by the town during the summer 2010 for soil contamination clean-up around the Fire Station.  
Becky:  We don’t know enough at this point; 12 months is a good starting point.

The purpose of this meeting: Where are we and where are we thinking of going with remediation of soil contamination under the fire station?
· DEP officials were familiar with a recent Daily Hampshire Gazette newspaper article summarizing the February 8, 2011 combined Select Board and Finance Committee discussion of the possible removal and rebuilding of the Fire Station in order to thoroughly dig out the contaminated soil.
· DEP officials emphasized that they would not force that extreme measure and suggested the soil vacuum extraction (SVE) option for under the fire station. 

· The town would have to build another fire station before tearing down the current station and that would take some time.
· Selectmen would present a “white paper” at the May 7 annual town meeting for community response.

· The original cost estimate for total remediation (around and under the fire station) was $100,000.  $30,000 of the $100,000 was to be reserved for remediation under the Fire Station.

· In reality, $200,000 was needed just to remediate the area around, not even under the Fire Station.  

· Cost estimates just to run the 3-phase electricity needed to power the SVE system for under the Fire Station run between $300,000 and $1,000,000.
· Though a more realistic estimate of installation of 3-phase power is $400,000 to $500,000, there would still be an additional $1,000 monthly electrical cost to run the vacuum pumps. 
· Jim Okun offered that a smaller blower could be used that doesn’t require 3-phase electricity; though a smaller pump would take longer (1 to 3 years) to remove the gas.  

· Jim is also still looking at a catalytic oxidation system:

· Catalytic oxidizers are more efficient.  The project could be complete in 3 to 12 months.
· The noise level of the SVE ventilating fan could be minimized by “cycling it and installing insulation and sound-proofing in the outside shed that would be built to house the fan.  
· Noise could be a factor in that the two closest neighbors work at home.  
· A pilot test would be done first and adjustments made.
· The unanswered question is how much the town would spend to determine if a system will work versus going ahead with a given: building a new building and tearing down the old so that the soil underneath can be dug out. Would it be more cost efficient to spend more but end up with a new fire station for the money spent?
· A recently built fire station smaller than what would be needed came in at $1.5 million.  It is roughly anticipated that a new fire station for Shutesbury would be at least $2 million.

Jim Okun:  From what has been seen, the area left to be remediated is as high in concentration as any soil seen during the summer.  He roughly guesses there could be another 500 tons of soil to remove.

· Concern was raised about the SVE method moving gas out from around the boulders and rocks.  
· From a lay person’s perspective, it’s “real iffy” that the gas could be removed.

· Consideration of “surgical removal” of soil just under the rescue bay:  There’s a good chance that there is plenty more contaminated soil under the remaining bays.  
· There are so many uncertainties; the most cost effective and most complete removal gets back to removing the fire station and digging out under it.

·  A pilot test to show if SVE would work could just be installing points and using an available blower. It would be known right away if it won’t be the feasible option.  The big question is how unconsolidated things are under there.
Eva:  We don’t have a good handle on ground water.  We can’t close because it’s a GW-1 site.  

Jim:  80% might be the best that could be done under the rescue bay.  We did not get to ND (Nothing detected) even around the perimeter.  We won’t get close to a class A completion because there is not a public water supply, we have to achieve drinking water standard for our ground water in order to reach a permanent solution.
· More monitoring wells will be installed along the wetland
Eva:  Questioned the validity of the town’s concern that if we don’t act quickly we’ll re-contaminate the area just completed?

Jim:  “Yes it will re-contaminate to some extent.”
Walter:  This was an exceptionally dry year.  In other years, ground water could be at 4 to 8 feet in that area.

Dave:  Chemical oxidation is another method, but he is not sure it is recommended here.
Jim:  Is trying to sell Becky on surgical removal, but she’s not wrong with her, “Yeah, but what if? 
Elaine:  We’re weighing both fiscally and the neighbors’ concerns.

Dave:  SVE’s going to work.  But how long is it going to take, and will it take 50% or 100%? 
Dave:  Another worry:  You do have an occupied structure.  One little earthquake puts a crack in it and we could start seeing hazards. 

Eva:  Mass DEP is not a big fan of demolishing a building to remove contamination.  Usually that’s not on the table, but Shutesbury has other reasons for considering that option.

Elaine:  What happens if (SVE) only partially works? 
Eva:  It’s not a question of working or not, but how much and how long.

· DEP knows SVE will do some benefit and get the levels down.  You wouldn’t be in non-compliance with DEP with SVE.
· Your issue is, “Are you sinking money into this for the next 30 years, when taking another action will do the town some benefit.

Al:  What would be satisfactory? 

Eva:  It’s a matter of source control and migration.  The definition of no significant risk varies.  You’ve got potential migration and you’ve got high levels.

Elaine:  We have to build the new building, take the old down and excavate, there’s still the potential for migration into the new soil while we are working.  
Jim:  We would have to take measurements.

Eva:  Logistically, if we can get at the source, the rest is possible.  Put in monitoring wells in the spring.  You’ll get that baseline and then we’ll watch it.

Dave:  The soils that went back in are less conducive to flow than the original “sand stringers” and more conducive to natural biodegradable action.

Ben:  The downside of waiting the year and one half required to plan a new building is that the contamination could migrate.
Jim:  DEP doesn’t expect 100%; they’re not expecting you to have to tear down the building.  They’re waiting until we reach the point of no returns.  Let’s explore SVE.  Then we go back to the DEP and say we’ve done all we can feasibly do, and we go into long term monitoring and go into RAO category C-1 because it’s not possible to get to a permanent solution) rather than a C-2 (technically feasible to acheive.)  
Jim:  Even if we get everything you probably won’t do better than a C-1 REO because the groundwater would need to meet drinking water standards.  That is really hard.  You can spend a lot of money without getting anywhere, left to the town’s standard or what we will hold ourselves to.  DEP is saying try SVE and then they’ll say, “You’ve done enough.”
Eva:  Recommends getting a good handle on what remains.  We’re not telling you to tear down the building:  That’s the measure you have to take to meet a cleanup standard.

April:  How much would it cost to do a “quick and dirty” pilot test?  
Jim:  Rent equipment - control technology, we run for a period of 2 to 3, 7 days maximum:  If high levels come out for a 7-day period, it’s pretty certain that SVE will work.  If we get fluctuations, that information will help us design a system that will work.  It could be worth spending the money:  I don’t think it’s a big capital: $20,000 to $30,00:; a good week of work.

Walter: What power?  
Jim offered to answer that question once he gets back to the shop.

Becky:  If we take a year and a half to do the SVE, we can re-contaminate in that time and spend $200,000.

What was the zone of fluctuation of ground water levels?  This year will be higher.  
Walter recollects in the 6 to 7 foot depth range.

Becky:  Is struggling with your position that it’s bad headlines (to tear down the building).  
Dave:  If all the numbers come back and that’s the most...  
Walter:  we’re not looking at this to get a new building.  
Dave:  It’s not like you just put this building in.  
Eva:  We’re just trying to offer guidance.  We don’t consider taking buildings down as feasible solutions.

Elaine:  We have to consider the culture of our community.  If we were living in a crowded city and pollution was a normal part of life it would be different.  In our town this is important to clean it up and not leave it to the next generation and monitoring.  We would rather get it down to the minimum amount.  Even if we put our town finances in peril, we would say, “We did it and its’ done.”  Do it right, get it out of there.

Eva:  If the building were not there, from a scientific and technical standpoint, that’s the best solution.

Elaine:  Is there something we could do in the meantime besides monitoring to keep it from migrating.

Dave:  Trench systems to recover ground water?  
Eva:  We couldn’t because of the geology.  The plume is very broad.

Walter:  How much is ground water going to affect SVE success?  
Jim:  SVE will only take from above the groundwater.

Al:  What is the cost for treating contaminated groundwater?  $1.50/gallon?  
Jim:  Migration won’t be as high from under the building.  We put coarser gravel near the building to drain groundwater away from the building. The groundwater will not flow under the building.  It will tend to go around.  The existing soil is one of the reasons the gas persisted.  The fire station is on a saddle.  There is not a lot of groundwater flow through the area; in addition to the soil being “tight.”  Migration will be relatively slow and tend to want to flow through the coarser materials.  I think it’s going to migrate slowly from under the building.

April:  What if it’s 2 years?

Jim:  We’re talking decades.  For the concentrations under there to still be as high as they are; that’s very unusual.  It’s the combination of soils being as dense as they are and ground water not traveling very fast.

Elaine:  How does DEP view it if we take that long to do site specs to put up a new building?
Eva:  Not worried if the town is actively exploring a solution. 

Richard:  File a C-1 temporary solution.  Compliance fees would be reduced from $4,000 to $800/year.

Jim:  You are holding yourselves to a higher standard than DEP and they have a lot of experience.

Ben:  But the fear is… 

Eva:  Get monitoring wells in for the conditions now.

Becky:  This proposal reduces the unknowns.  We’re riddled.  
Ben:  The SVE pilot could reduce the unknowns.  It’s hard for us to steer you one way or the other.

Jim:  If Eva and these guys thought there was a real risk to people using that fire house we wouldn’t let you use it.  They don’t think it’s dangerous.  Opening the holes would be more dangerous for a short period of time, but then everything is sealed back up.

Eva: If we thought a problem was imminent those options wouldn’t even be on the table.

Ben:  Appreciates that the town is looking into perpetuity, but we don’t want to impose undue burden.

Eva:  Monitoring equipment should be put in place.  Even if you decide today on a new fire station:  it’s not going in tomorrow.  

Elaine:  Considering the sense of urgency, if we look at a new building, how does that impact the $200,000? Eva:  After a year we would extend it another year until we figure it out.

Dave:  The key is if progress is being made.

Ben:  sometimes delaying is not the wrong thing to do.

Jim:  Monitoring wells will be installed in April or May.

Dave:  The monitoring wells could give a clue that things need to be done sooner.

Jim:  Waiting for the snow to be gone for the monitoring wells.

April:  If we decide to go ahead with pilot testing, how long would it take to know?  
Jim:  Just a few weeks.  Shoot (for an SVE pilot test) for the end of June, early July.

Becky:  If we go the other route and start digging again, what would the soil treatment pricing be?  
Dave:  Not seeing much change yet.  The products used to treat the soil are petroleum based so we can predict the cost, based on what’s happening at the pumps.  It was good pricing last summer.  That could have been due to a “down time. “ 
Jim:  It might be 20% more.  
Dave:  The soil could go to a local treatment facility if it’s not as contaminated.  
Jim:  Is not very optimistic that the soil won’t be as contaminated.

April concluded:  This meeting validates our own conclusion that this is not very clear.

Meeting adjourned at 11:45 AM

Respectfully submitted,

Leslie Bracebridge

Administrative Secretary
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